
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, October 4th, 2011.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




John Bernard, Vice-Chairperson 



Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member 




Steven Kessler, Board Member 



Robert Foley, Board Member (absent)
Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member
Peter Daly, Board Member 


ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney

 



Ed Vergano, Director Department of Technical Services 



Chris Kehoe, Planning Department  



*



*



*

CHANGES TO THE AGENDA:

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated tonight we have no changes to the agenda.


*



*



*

ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF SEPTEMBER 7, 2011
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked may I have a motion?
So moved, seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*

CORRESPONDENCE
PB 20-01    a.
Letter dated August 29, 2011 from Orlando Papaleo requesting a reduction of his Letter of Credit from $255,000 to $75,000 for the Sunset Ridge subdivision located on Locust Avenue.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we have a Resolution.
Mr. Steven Kessler stated it’s off the agenda.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated there’s nothing wrong with reading it into the agenda but we had a discussion with the applicant today and the Engineering Department’s not ready to act on this so we agreed that there was no Resolution tonight.  It will be back next month.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that’s out, it’s off the agenda.  I’m sorry about that.
PB 20-06    b.
Letter dated September 15, 2011 from James W. Teed, Jr. requesting the 2nd 90-day time extension of Final Plat Approval for the Picciano Subdivision located on Maple Avenue.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I do believe we have a Resolution for that.
Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chairwoman I move that we adopt Resolution 27-11.

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that’s 26 now.

Mr. Peter Daly responded I’m sorry, 26-11.

With all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
PUBLIC HEARING (NEW)

PB 7-11      a.
Public Hearing: Referral from the Town Board of a proposed Zoning Ordinance amendment with respect to changing parking requirements and public hearing requirements for the Planning Board on referrals from the Town Board.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we did get a Resolution for that.  This is a public hearing and if there’s anybody in the audience who wants to address this, now is the time to do so.  You can come up, identify yourself and let us know what your feelings are on this.  Is there anybody from the Board who wants, at this particular point, to address any of the concerns on this particular referral?
Mr. Steven Kessler responded the only point I see is in the Resolution, we discussed it at the work session, making sure that the handicapped and the employee parking requirements are not going to be waived as part of any reduction that we may give in parking in the future.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we added that as letter ‘k’ on page 3 of the Resolution. 

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chairwoman I move that we close the public hearing.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chairwoman I’ll move that we adopt Resolution #27-11.

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated on the question, you got in your packets the County Planning Board commented on it and they like it, just for the record.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you for that.

With all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
PUBLIC HEARINGS (ADJOURNED)

PB 12-10    a.
Application of Gas Land Holdings Corp, for Site Development Plan Approval and a Special Permit for a gas station/convenience store located on a 12,783 sq. ft. parcel of property located at 2148 Albany Post Road (Route 9A) as shown on an 11 page set of drawings entitled “Gas Land Cortlandt” prepared by the Chazen Companies latest revision dated August 10, 2011 and on a 2 page set of elevations prepared by Taconic Designs received on April 20, 2011.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated this is a public hearing.
Mr. John Klarl stated Madame Chair if I could just offer some comments.  As you know, this application is before the Zoning Board and the Planning Board and at their last Zoning Board meeting held in September, the Zoning Board identified the Variances that were needed for this project and adopted a Decision and Order that grants the applicant the needed Variances as to a bulk size, and also as to a proposed freestanding sign.  The Zoning Board has finished their review, they closed the public hearing, they adopted their Decision and Order.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and John, I think as you suggested, we attached that Decision and Order to the Resolution.

Mr. John Klarl stated we’re going to attach the Zoning Board of Appeals Decision and Order to the Resolution so anybody reading the Resolution in the future will immediately see the Zoning Board of Appeals Variances.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that sounds like a good idea.  Did you want to say something Ms. McManus?
Ms. Margaret McManus responded not at this time.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anybody else who has anything that they would like to say?  This is a public hearing and you’re perfectly entitled to come up and express your thoughts or concerns.  Being no one from the audience I guess we’re going to have a Resolution. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we close the public hearing.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 28-11.

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated based on the Resolution that you saw at the work session, other than renumbering, we added a new condition #11.  Staff talked to the applicant and the applicant was agreeable to contributing some decorative lighting along Route 9A, along the frontage of his property.  Just letting you know there’s a new condition that’s been added.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated the same type of decorative lighting that we would be using throughout Town, at the roundabout, at the intersection of Oregon Road and Red Mill Road.  We’ll be installing, at the intersection of Route 6 and Westbrook Drive, later this year and Route 6 and Locust later this and it’s a Central Park look type of lighting.

Mr. John Bernard asked when you say decorative lighting, you mean like street lights?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded exactly.

Mr. John Bernard stated but decorative.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 5-11      b.
Public Hearing: Application of Hollowbrook Golf Club for Site Development Plan approval and a Special Permit for a proposed 1,600 square foot pool, a 1,500 square foot two-story bridal suite and locker room building, a 288 sq. ft. snack bar and other landscaping and amenities located at the Hollowbrook Golf Club at 1600 Oregon Road as shown on an 8 page set of drawings entitled “Hollowbrook Golf Club Accessory Pool Area” prepared by Alvin Adler, P.E. latest revision dated August 10, 2011 (see prior PBs 16-99 and 38-06).

Mr. Bill Sattler stated just like to address to everyone, this is Alvin Adler, P.E., Ken Bitkjorn from the golf club, Paul Woodell from LBG.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you are going to address some of the issues or concerns that were raised last time at the last public hearing.  In a sense you would be bringing people up to date on those specific things.  Did Mr. Adler intend to speak as well?

Mr. Bill Sattler responded if need be he’s prepared, yes.  Ken was just questioning as to how you want to proceed and who you want…

Mr. Ed Vergano stated just to clarify, there were a number of environmental issues that were brought up at the last meeting and we felt it was important to bring in our consultants from Legette Brashear’s and Graham.  We have two representatives here tonight.  They prepared a report, which the Board has, which is very detailed, discusses the environmental issues in great detail.  Maybe we can start by hearing from them.

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded okay, that would be good.  Are you the writer of the report?

Mr. Paul Woodell responded yes I did.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I want to take a moment to compliment you on the initial report you sent.  It was very, very well done I think, in terms of making things perfectly clear to the novice and I’ve been pushing for more and more reports that really spell things out.  The charts and things are wonderful and they provide a back-up to the more scientific or more technical approach to what you do but I do think it’s very important that when we have to read reports that we really understand them and not have to spend hours just struggling through jargon and technical terms that we don’t quite understand.  I do want to compliment you.  I found it very instructive to read that report.

Mr. Paul Woodell responded thank you.  I’m a Hydrogeologist and I’m an associate with Legette Brashear’s and Graham.  My company, LBG, has been retained by the Town of Cortlandt to evaluate and to look at the proposal in front of the Board and specifically to evaluate the potential for the pool, that is part of the proposal, its potential to negatively impact the water quality of the Hollowbrook, or otherwise known as the Peekskill Hollow Creek.  You have the letter that we composed.  Without hashing the entire letter out, I think it might be best if I just briefly go over my conclusions at the end of the report and I’d be happy to answer any questions for you.  The scenario we were asked to evaluate, and my understanding, was the concern of the Board and some members of the public previously was whether a catastrophic event, catastrophic failure or a natural disaster or some other scenario may cause a sudden release of pool water from this pool and whether it had the potential to travel to the Hollowbrook and to negatively impact the water quality of the Hollowbrook from its perspective as a potable water source for the City of Peekskill and other municipalities.  The first conclusion of our report is that the conditions necessary to create this catastrophic or sudden or large volume release of water from the pool are highly unlikely.  Even a natural disaster of relatively large and unusual magnitude such as an earthquake would more than likely result in simply cracks in the pool structure or cracks in the piping in the pool that would result in a slow release of water from the pool and we had difficulty coming up with a scenario that would release all the water instantaneously over a very short period of time.  The second is that, due to the fact that the pool is an in-ground pool, even in a case that we could imagine that water was released suddenly, the water would be transported, not by overland flow or surface flow, but would be transported to the ground water, underground, and would be thus transported with natural ground water flow in the direction of the Peekskill Hollow Creek.  We made a calculation based on a few assumptions and came up with a time of transport from the proposed pool location to the Peekskill Hollow Creek of an excess of nine years through ground water flow.  We also concluded that the chemistry of the pool water and the chemicals added to the pool water are not that different from the water that the City of Peekskill supplies to its residents in terms of the level of chlorination, pH, etc., also that the chemicals that are proposed to be applied to the pool water, specifically sodium hyper chloride is the same chemical that’s used in the treatment of the City’s water.  The residual chlorine that exists in the pool water is chlorine by its very nature is a very reactive element.  It doesn’t last a long time in the environment, that’s why you have to add chlorine to the pool on a daily basis.  It evaporates quickly.  It reacts with organic compounds.  It just becomes consumed and the same would happen if this water was released to the environment, specifically to the ground water, that it would just sort of be consumed and given that the calculated time period of flow of nine years, the likelihood of any residual chlorine still being in this water as it reaches the Peekskill Hollow Creek is very, very slim.  Finally, we compared the volume of water in this pool if we assume for a moment that everything is released to the volume of the Peekskill Hollow Creek, which several different sources have estimated at a low flow of roughly 6,000,000 gallons a day, we concluded that the dilution, even if water was to come from ground water into the Peekskill Hollow Creek and travel as surface water, would be significant, over 3,000 times dilution over an estimated period of discharge.  Based on these points, we basically concluded that the proposed pool construction does not pose a significant threat to the water quality of the Peekskill Hollow Creek.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you very much.

Mr. John Bernard asked before you leave the mike, if I may, with all that study of the pool water, did you look at the amount of impervious surface and how that would affect any run off into the watershed? 

Mr. Paul Woodell responded the impervious surface as a result of the pool construction?

Mr. John Bernard responded no, the entire construction. 

Mr. Paul Woodell responded of the deck surfaces, the buildings, that sort of thing?  No, we did not.  However, based on the plans that I’ve seen, it seems to be a fairly small percentage of the overall acreage of the site.  But, no we did not look into that.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any other members of the Board, members of the audience who have some questions for – because you can ask at this particular time, questions about this report.

Mr. Jeremy Doxsee stated with the City of Peekskill Planning Department.  I just want to thank the Board for providing information to us and also to the Planning Department for being helpful and facilitating our understanding of the project.  I believe there were some representatives of the City here last month.  Our concern is just with the water quality at the Peekskill Hollowbrook.  Two questions, I think one was just asked about how storm water will be treated.  I remember reading in a cover letter that, I think the adjacent fairway can hold the volume of pool water equivalent to 780 something pools so I inferred from that, that storm water management really wouldn’t be an issue, that it would just be absorbed into the ground I guess, but I wanted to ensure that the Board was satisfied with that.  Also the question about the pool, should it develop a crack at some point in the future in some amount, all the pool water needs to be removed, the City’s concern is just that that water not be sent into the storm water drain, the City would prefer that that is put into the sanitary sewer lines is therefore treated before directed into the river.  I guess it goes without saying that we prefer that it not be piped into the adjacent lawn area as well.  I think that was the extent of our concerns.  Again, we appreciate your cooperation.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any other questions, concerns?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded in connection to the last comment, the Resolution does note that the applicant can discharge into the storm drain system or onto the adjacent lawn area as long as it’s shown to the Town, to me, that the chemicals have adequately dissipated.  I’d like to hear from Paul Woodell, does that seem like a reasonable condition?

Mr. Paul Woodell asked could you repeat the question one more time?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded the issue regarding the discharge of pool water into the storm drain system, which was just brought up, and we do have a condition right now in the Resolution that states that it can be discharged into the storm drain system as long as its demonstrated to the Town that all the chemicals have, chlorine in particular, have dissipated.  I just want to get your opinion on that.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the actual condition says that “any occasional discharge of pool water for maintenance repairs or winterization shall be pumped into a tanker truck for safe disposal off site, or used for irrigation after tests revealed to the satisfaction of the Director of Technical Services that no chemical content remains in the water.”

Mr. Paul Woodell responded I would believe that the pool water being so similar to the potable water that you might find out of the City water supply, there would be no – I think your question is whether there would be a jeopardy to discharging it to the sanitary sewer systems that I presume lead to a treatment facility for the City of Peekskill.  I would think that there would be very little difference between that discharging potable water from the water supply of the City to the treatment facility.  I would not anticipate any issues.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated just to clarify the sanitary water of course is directed to a separate facility in Peekskill than the potable water.  The question here is if it was used for irrigation, do you see any negative impact to the water supply?

Mr. Paul Woodell responded if the water from the treatment facility were used for irrigation or the water from the pool?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded the water from the pool for irrigation.

Mr. Paul Woodell responded I’m not sure I could speak to that.  I’m not sure I can answer that question for you.  I’m not really familiar with the water quality requirements for irrigation with respect to chlorine content.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated again, the idea is to use it only for irrigation or discharge into the storm sewer system when the chemicals have adequately dissipated, have completely dissipated. 

Mr. Paul Woodell responded when they have dissipated.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated chlorine for example, as you noted, is very volatile and dissipates very quickly.

Mr. Paul Woodell responded I would imagine that if there were no negative repercussions to discharge to the treatment facility to the sanitary sewer system then that may be the more attractive option in comparison in using it as an irrigation water source…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked why would they choose to ever use the tanker truck?  That’s more expensive.

Mr. Ed Vergano responded the Cook pool for example, when we discharge the water from Cook pool, if it’s not – the pool water from the Cook pool, we don’t discharge it directly into the receiving stream unless the chemical composition reaches a certain level, a very low level.  If it doesn’t reach that low level we actually bring in tanker trucks to remove the water from the site.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked so essentially what this is saying that if it doesn’t reach that level of not having chemicals in it, they’ve got to do the tanker truck?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded that’s right.  The question I had for Mr. Woodell is whether or not we should remove the last sentence in that condition which would allow for the water to be used as irrigation when the chemicals…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked even with the chemicals.

Mr. Ed Vergano responded right, when they’ve dissipated.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated the only thing I’m saying is the option of using the tanker truck is always going to be more expensive than irrigation, it would seem to me so…

Mr. Ed Vergano stated that’s the reason for the last sentence in the condition.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder responded they’ll always choose that option though.

Mr. Ed Vergano responded right, so is it a safe option?  Does it make sense?  Mr. Woodell he was saying that he would rather not see it if I understand.

Mr. Paul Woodell stated if the chemicals had dissipated from the water and we could test the water to be free from chemicals then I would see no reason why not to use it as irrigation water.

Mr. Ed Vergano responded okay.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked where would you hold the water in order to have it tested, or would it be tested right there on the spot?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded we would test it right there in the pool.  In other words, before the owner would use it for irrigation.  Again, I’m not even sure let me ask the representatives from the owner.  Is it an issue?  Are you okay with discharging the water just into the sanitary system or…

Mr. Ken Bitkjorn responded no, it’s not an issue.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked or tanker?  Is that what you said?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded or tanker.

Mr. John Klarl responded but not storm water or lawn.

Mr. Ken Bitkjorn stated there’s actually a leech field right in the driving range right there and that’s what I think we were talking about was in there.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated so into the sub-surface leech field.

Mr. Ken Bitkjorn asked excuse me?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded you’re saying discharge into the sub-surface leeching field.

Mr. Ken Bitkjorn responded yes.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated because this is a change – I mean the last we discussed it I thought – I hadn’t heard this part of it, I thought the tanker truck was what we were going to recommend.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated so did I.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I’m a little concerned about that because it requires a couple of levels of policing as opposed to…

Mr. Ed Vergano responded we could remove it.

Mr. Ken stated I think the question is, as long as the water’s tested and it’s okay to put it in there.  It’s okay.  

Mr. Ed Vergano asked “there” meaning the leeching field?

Mr. Ken Bitkjorn responded yes, as long as the Town comes out and tests that we can do that.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated the Town wouldn’t test it, you would give us the results and we would evaluate it.

Mr. Ken stated there is a leech field right there.

Mr. Ed Vergano asked Mr. Woodell how do you feel about that?

Mr. Paul Woodell responded I would agree that based on the result of testing of that water we could certainly evaluate its appropriateness for discharge to the leech field.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated again, Ken, would that discharge take place once a season, twice a season?

Mr. Ken Bitkjorn responded when we go to winterize it we drop the level a little bit.

Mr. Ed Vergano asked how much?

Mr. Ken Bitkjorn responded I think that’s more Bill’s…

Mr. Bill Satler responded when they winterize the pool they drop the level about six to eight inches, just below the skimmer.  Normally, pool water level would be to mid-skimmer.  The only other time that they would be required to drain water from the pool would be, say somewhere around the 10th anniversary of the pool, maybe they’d want to re-coat the walls with a Marsite or some kind of other waterproofing finish then they would drain the pool down but that’s a relatively long term very few and far in between, a maintenance kind of a thing.  

Mr. Ed Vergano stated so it’s very rare that you’d be…

Mr. Bill Satler responded extremely rare.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked but in that case you would – we’re saying now, or at least the thought is that you would take all that water, I guess release it fairly slowly into a leech field.  Is that what we’re saying?

Mr. Bill Satler responded there’s an existing leech field out there.

Ms. Loretta Taylor continued after the testing.

Mr. Bill Satler responded yes after submitting testing and we had calculated that an inch of pool water turned out to about 2,000 gallons.  If we’re dropping the pool level water down six inches that comes out to about 1,200 gallons so not a very great number.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated or not a very great cost if the Board chose the first two options apparently.

Mr. Bill Satler asked if you want to make it a condition to just truck it away, that’s fine.

Mr. Ed Vergano responded that’s the most conservative.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I guess the real issue is whether or not we would be willing – and I’m talking mostly to the Board, I’m talking out loud.  Is it about whether we would hold to this trucking of the water away or allowing them to test and possibly drain into the leech field especially when they’re not emptying the whole pool?  The other thing is, when they do have to empty the whole pool, would it be safer to just put it in a tanker and drive it away?  So, the tanker might come on the 10th year but the other times might be just – as long as we tested it and it was okay, you could just put into the leech field.  That’s what I think…
Mr. Ken Bitkjorn stated that’s okay with me.

Mr. Bill Satler responded I think that’s very fair.

Mr. Ken Bitkjorn stated we’re just asking as an option.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’m just sort of asking the Board.

Mr. Peter Daly responded I have no problem with it.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think that maybe we’ll hold for that.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked I think Ed said that they would be the ones testing the water but then those test results would go to LBG, is that how it would work?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded yes.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked so that would be another thing that LBG would be reviewing as part of their ongoing review?

Mr. Ken Bitkjorn stated I guess that works.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated this is a public hearing and if there are any other persons who have something to say, they can say it.  Did you want to say something at this point Bill?

Mr. Bill Sattler responded no, I think we’ll just answer questions as they pose.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated there don’t seem to be very many from the audience.  I’m going to ask the Board if you want to raise any particular question or concern at this time.

Mr. John Bernard asked I have a couple of questions.  My real issue is not with the swimming pool, I’m a terrible swimmer and every time I swim I swallow gallons, at least quarts of water and I’m okay.  I’m not real concerned about the pool.  I think that’s kind of a red herring.  What I am concerned about are a couple of other minor issues, one is, underneath this wedding chapel, hold-over place – what are you calling that?

Mr. Bill Sattler responded a gym, locker, a shower room.

Mr. John Bernard asked in that facility that’s upstairs below that is a maintenance shop?

Mr. Bill Sattler responded storage area.

Mr. John Bernard asked storage area for pool chemicals?

Mr. Bill Sattler responded mostly.

Mr. John Bernard asked storage area for weed whackers?

Mr. Bill Sattler responded no.

Mr. John Bernard asked never would be, never could be?

Mr. Bill Sattler responded no, we clarified that that Sunday at the on-site meeting.  More pool equipment, lawn chairs…

Mr. John Bernard stated what we’re doing is just clarifying that and I appreciate it, that’s the question.  The building itself is sprinklered?

Mr. Bill Sattler responded yes.

Mr. John Bernard asked so you’ve covered every fire safety and you’ve put in a handicap lift in the stairwell.

Mr. Bill Sattler responded yes we have.

Mr. John Bernard asked the only other issue with that is at one point you had said that guests would – you didn’t say likely or probably or necessarily would but might sleep over?

Mr. Bill Sattler responded I would imagine that might be possible.  Just to be honest, not probable but…

Mr. John Bernard asked I understand, given human nature and the type of occasion…

Mr. Bill Sattler responded it might happen once a year, twice a year, maybe never but I want to give you an honest answer.

Mr. John Bernard stated I appreciate your honesty with that.  The last issue that I have and the reason that I’ll be voting ‘no’ on the application is strictly one of how the golf course was originally approved and as a voting member at that time of this Board, I honestly believe that we had in place a pretty ironclad agreement that there would be no additional building, by that, meaning no additional impervious surfaces to the land of the golf course and so on that basis alone I haven’t got anything against the swimming pool at all or the facility or you’re wanting to build.  I can’t poke any holes in that argument but based on the original application and the approval thereof I have to, in my heart of hearts, vote ‘no’ on this application because its increased impervious surface, but I do thank you for all the information that you’ve given.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anyone else on the Board?

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked the testing protocol that you do now you’re doing twice a year right?

Mr. Bill Sattler responded yes.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked what is that cost?  You were mentioning that at the last meeting because you didn’t want to go two to three…

Mr. Ken Bitkjorn responded I don’t have the number exactly right now in front of me.  It’s a lot.  I don’t know maybe they’ll be able to answer that more… 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated we were asking about the testing you do for them, twice a year now, it used to be three.  What’s the price?  How much does it cost for the test?

Mr. Paul Woodell responded I really wasn’t prepared to answer a question like that so I really can’t tell you exactly but the lab work would typically cost somewhere in the vicinity of maybe $10,000 to $12,000 around plus our labor for the field work could be on the order of $1,000 to $1,500 and we prepare an annual report at the end of the year that documents everything.  May I also point out that in addition to two rounds of base flow testing per year we also collect one storm event sample per year for a total of three currently, where previously it had been four.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I believe the number is – I think each December or each January we get a $20,000 check that all I really do is forward down to our Comptroller’s office that keeps this escrow account in place.  Sometimes they have to replenish it but I think the number that we get each year based on your original approvals for the golf course, they have to continually fund that, is 20.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you very much.  Last call, Andrew Fischer, do you want to speak to this particular application?

Mr. Andrew Fischer asked is there a copy of the draft Resolution available to look at? 

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded I can’t say for sure.

Mr. Andrew Fisher stated because I came by the Planning Board this morning.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked Steve, do you have an extra copy?

Mr. Andrew Fischer stated a couple of comments.  Regarding the report from Legette Brashear’s, they specifically only looked at impact on drinking water quality and there was no look over at wildlife, habitat, ecosystems, things that you all thought were very important eight years ago.  In your finding statement you found that the wood turtle’s habitat needed to be protected and you created a conservation area on the property.  I’m not an expert but I believe it’s basically between where the swimming pool is and the Hollowbrook itself, meaning it’s downstream, downhill from there as gravity flows.  There was no review about impact there and there was no review of keeping wildlife out of the pool because to birds and most other animals, water looks like water, it’s all good water to them.  When they go in it and realize it’s chlorine, there’s usually an impact to them.  Eight years ago you made a big effort to protect wildlife in that area and there hasn’t been a review of that so far.  The report itself, reading it, it almost reads word for word, verbatim of almost everything Mr. Sattler and Mr. Vergano, and Mr. Wood said at this microphone over the past two months.  Makes one have to wonder whether they looked at maps and what’s physically going in the pool versus just taking what other people have said and putting it on their letterhead.  I would ask you all to – some of you were on the Board eight years ago, others weren’t, I don’t expect anyone to have a perfect memory but if you would ask Chris to get you the videotapes or transcripts from back them, besides your findings statement you’ll see that the debate here at the Board was all about reducing impervious surfaces, that’s what you directed Town staff to put a legal protection against, no further building construction.  In fact, if you review it, Mr. Kessler’s exact words were “a forever green clause on the property,” that said no further building, no further starter shacks, restroom shacks, additions of buildings.  It was not about the housing.  I think you should look at that more in depth.  Another concern I have is this draft Resolution hasn’t been available until tonight at this meeting.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated Mr. Fischer, the Resolution is for the Board.  It is not typical that we give out Resolutions prior to the Board getting the Resolutions.

Mr. Andrew Fischer stated being involved in several Town governments around here; Putnam Valley posts their Resolutions ahead of time, Yorktown, sometimes Peekskill, Buchanan, Croton…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded Croton does not post their Resolutions before the meeting.  I used to be the Chairman of the Croton Planning Board.  We didn’t even get the Resolutions until the meeting.

Mr. John Klarl stated Buchanan doesn’t post them either.

Mr. Andrew Fischer stated I think it’s changed and especially when it’s a draft.  I think everyone understands the meaning of the word “draft,” it’s subject to change and when you’re inviting public comment, public needs to be able to see the documents that you’re about to vote on in advance.  The City of Peekskill put in a relatively long list of requests with their correspondence about what restrictions they would like to see if this should get approved but you have their interest as only in the drinking water.  If you put a turtle conservation area there I would suggest that you have the restrictions that they keep wildlife out of the pool area and therefore if they’re going to make a fence that it not be chain link fence, it should be a solid fence and it would have to go below ground several feet to keep turtles out of there.  There should also be a plan to keep litter out of the Hollowbrook itself, as I said last month, with a snack bar; plastic wrappers from food that’s sold, plastic forks, knives, spoons, paper plates, wrappers, cups, little plastic things if that go around six packs.  If litter makes its way into the stream like the Hollowbrook, animals usually choke on it or get stuck and injured.  I think you should consider wisely putting some additional conditions on approval.  Lastly, as I said, your restriction that you put in place eight years ago was definitely for no further building construction, no further impervious surfaces, it was not just about the housing.  The housing had been resolved months, and months, and months before that last stipulation and I’d urge you to go look at the transcripts and tapes yourselves so that you’ll understand that and if this doesn’t end up getting overruled, should it be approved.  Keeping in mind that your objective is supposed to be for protecting the environment and the quality of life around here you’ve done many, many things, spent many of the already in place conditions on this golf course for their economic benefit and when is enough, enough?  I just think you should stand up for your own rules that you put in place or it makes the Board look …
Mr. Steven Kessler stated just want to correct one of the things he said.  We did approve the townhouses and the golf courses at the same time did we not?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.

Mr. Andrew Fischer responded but once the number of units was settled that…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated it was one Resolution Mr. Fischer, one Resolution that dealt with the total development, and I was Chairman then, one Resolution that dealt with the total development to both the golf course and the townhouses all contained in one Resolution and everything, all the conditions were overarching to both of those. 

Mr. Andrew Fischer stated as a Resolution, it may have been passed as one,

Mr. Steven Kessler stated it was.  It’s a fact.

Mr. Andrew Fischer stated I’m not disagreeing.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated you said “may.”

Mr. Andrew Fisher stated I’ll take your word for that.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated you can check the tapes.

Mr. Andrew Fischer stated I’ve tried and I don’t have access to the resources that you and your staff has access to, namely to have the transcripts in electronic form so they can be easily searched instead of searching them in paper form.  I don’t have that access.  I’ve tried to have an attorney review that but…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated but Andrew, a lot of the discussion that goes on during any of this is discussion.  We toss ideas out, we talk among ourselves, we’re talking to the audience, audience is giving us their own particular feedback on things.  It’s not concretized until we get to the point where we’re doing Resolutions and we put something on paper then I guess in that sense we are somewhat committed, but generally speaking too I think, maybe more specifically speaking to this particular application, I don’t recall that, from my sitting on the Board, I was definitely here, I don’t recall that there was, in my mind, some sense that there was never going to be anything built with respect to the golf club because I think , what I do seem to remember, that that issue came up.  The golf club was confined to a certain – the building or whatever was confined to a certain spot on the course but it was the issue came up about whether or not they would be able to in somehow enlarge or expand or increase or enhance their thing and I don’t think there was any serious objection to that.  I don’t recall there being anything that says “well you can’t build anything else here.”  What we did say you couldn’t build anything else was the condos and the townhouses that they had reached that limit, we restricted with a specific number, how many could be built and we weren’t going to go past that.  There were accommodations made to the members of our own Town as well as to members of the City of Peekskill with respect to the Hollowbrook and what type of course and what kinds – how it would be treated in terms of keeping it green but keeping it safe.  All of those considerations went into it and I don’t think that at this particular time when we’re considering this that there was a thought among us, certainly the few of us who were there at the time this was originally passed, that we were somehow prohibited from even considering this application because there was never going to be any enhancement to that particular golf club, the building.  I don’t recall that at all.  

Mr. Andrew Fischer stated I think if the attorneys had followed your directions at the time, that’s the way it would have been interpreted today but I guess we’ll find out in the long run.  Anyway, I hope you do the right thing.

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded I hope so.  Are there any other comments or input or concerns?  How about from the Board?  We’re at the moment where we have to make a decision to close this public hearing and then adopt the Resolution.  May we have a motion to close the public hearing?
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we close the public hearing.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the public hearing is officially closed at this point.  We can have a motion to adopt the Resolution which would be 29-11.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt 29-11 and the only change is the one we discussed about the discharge of the water.  Do we want to go through that again?

Mr. John Klarl responded why don’t we look at condition 7?
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated for occasional discharge they can do as is, as long as the chemical content is out they can dispose it in the leech field but for the complete discharge, which they said is a 10 year occasion, they’d have to do a tanker truck.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked what would be the number of that particular Resolution?

Mr. John Klarl responded Resolution condition #7 I think.  It starts out “add a note to the subject site plan that any occasional discharge of the pool water for maintenance repairs or winterization shall be pumped into a tanker truck.”

Mr. Ed Vergano asked just for clarity, do you want to quantify that?  Do you want to say any more than a foot of water that’s being removed from the pool should go to a tanker truck?
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked you mean quantify how much?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded right.  In other words, how much can go to the leech field.

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded that might not be a bad idea I guess.  Based on what we were told they’re going to only reduce it a few inches…

Mr. Ed Vergano stated eight inches they said.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated six to eight inches and that’s going to quantify as a particular number of gallons.

Mr. John Bernard stated 1,200 gallons.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we could say 12 to 15 maybe, just in case.  I don’t know that it’s 1,200 precisely but maybe in the area of 12 to 15 and then if it goes over than that then they have to…

Mr. Ed Vergano asked 12 inches then?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded something like that.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked what is it 48,000 gallons is the pool?

Mr. Bill Sattler responded yes.  It’s 2,000 per inch so dropping it six inches would be 12,000 gallons.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated not 1,200 but 12,000.

Mr. Bill Sattler continued that would be done annually and about every 10 years, plus or minus a few years, would be pool maintenance for resurfacing the pool wall.  That would be dependent upon quality construction and other variables that are beyond our control.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated but here, you need to be clear.  We need to all be clear on this that when you have to remove all the water it’s going to be pumped into a tanker.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated if you have to remove anything more than 12 inches…

Mr. Steven Kessler asked should we say 10% of the water or something.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated whatever.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated that’s fair.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated there’s 48,000 gallons, so I don’t know 5%, 10% some number.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated anything over that has to be trucked out.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that changes things a little bit then.  Because, that’s no matter what, anything over a certain percentage would then go into a tanker.

Mr. Ed Vergano responded exactly.

Mr. Bill Sattler stated 5% would be fine.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated that would be like 2,500 gallons.

Mr. Bill Sattler stated 2,000 gallons.

Mr. John Bernard asked is there support of the Board at this time to add a note on a turtle-proof fence?  It does make sense to take the fence below grade so that turtles don’t – they will be attracted by the water.  If there’s support on the Board then now would be the time to add that.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked what kind of fence would it be?

Mr. Bill Sattler responded it’s on our plans, it’s a solid cedar fence but there is a two inch gap at the bottom of that fence and that’s for Department of Health Regulations.  

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked so you’re saying they don’t allow you to…

Mr. Bill Sattler responded they asked for that specifically.

Mr. John Bernard stated that’s for airflow.

Mr. Bill Sattler responded yes, so there’s not stagnant air.

Mr. John Bernard asked I don’t see why it wouldn’t be possible then to take an additional wire fence down below grade.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated yes, you could probably do that.

Mr. Bill Sattler stated I think that would be possible.

Mr. John Bernard stated that’s often done in these types of situations.  If you could explore that, I don’t see that would be an onerous requirement.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think that sounds like that’s the thing to do.

Mr. Ken Bitkjorn stated we don’t have a problem with that.

Mr. Bill Sattler stated with equipment on site it wouldn’t be hard to do.

Mr. John Bernard stated I don’t know about the depth Andrew maybe thought two feet, I don’t know what turtle managers would say, I really don’t know but we have plenty of consultants that could tell us.  I’m sure Coleman could opine.  He worked on that turtle habitat area.  I’m sure he could let us know what the depth would be.  I wouldn’t think it would be certainly more than two feet.  I appreciate your working with us on that.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that should go into the Resolution so that in the future we’re all clear on what we said.

Mr. John Bernard stated #11 then.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes, I added #11.  Another thing which we don’t usually do very often, and I apologize Ken you gave me those revised numbers and I didn’t bring them.  There’s a couple of changes that should be made to the long form EAF to make it correct.  The entire acreage of the golf course area is approximately 164, 165 acres; two separate approximate 80 acre lots that are shown on the map.  So, the numbers on page 3 of the full EAF are based on an 85 acreage number.  Ken and I talked.  I have some numbers which only make it better, meaning that there’s more meadow, there’s more forest.  The amount of disturbance isn’t changing at all, it’s still less than a half acre but those numbers need to be revised.  I think the meadow goes to 103 I think.  I just want to make sure that when you adopt the Resolution you’re adopting part II of the EAF and the acreage numbers…

Mr. John Bernard asked what page are you on?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded page 3 of the EAF.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked I thought the whole acreage was 252 acres?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded well, the golf course is 165 approximately.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated but you have forested here which you know, it doesn’t add up.

Mr. Ken Bitkjorn stated I don’t have it in front of me right now, I know you had it, I believe it was 59 acres of forest. 

Mr. Steven Kessler asked 59?

Mr. Ken Bitkjorn continued I gave the numbers to Chris earlier.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked if the golf course was 252, I mean the whole property, I think the golf course was maybe 160 acres.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked isn’t that like 100 acres of forested?  Then, there’d be almost 100 acres of forested property.
Mr. Ken Bitkjorn responded then you had what we considered meadows was the fairways, the greens…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated your choices are meadow or forested. 

Mr. Ken Bitkjorn stated and then we had wetlands and I believe we came up I believe it was 8 acres of wetlands.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked but ultimately it all has to add up to 262 acres.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded the application for this, the map for the golf course, I think as I mentioned, showed 13 different lots that they’re not really filed lots, they’re mapped lots.  There’s one golf clubhouse parcel, there’s parcel 8 and parcel 9 which are always were constituted as the golf course, then there’s certain acreage associated with the townhouses and other acreage.  The entire site, when it came through the application, I believe was 252.  I think the golf course is approximately 165 acres is what the golf course itself is and based on discussions with Ken, he talked to the superintendent, taking that 165 and breaking it down into these categories rather than breaking the 85 down into these categories.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated my recollection is that 65 acres or so was given to the Town of that original sum, so that would bring it well under 200 acres.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just two other minor things, page 8, I don’t believe there’s, John correct me if I’m wrong, I don’t believe there’s any Town Board approval authority on this case.

Mr. John Klarl responded the only thing is that the Town Board approved these Special Permit legislations and…

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked but for this application here he checks off Town Board approvals, I don’t think there are any Town Board approvals.

Mr. John Klarl responded no, the last Town Board approval was the enactment of the Zoning Ordinance.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so I will change that.  Then, at the bottom of that page, under “Planning and Zoning Information,” it’s minor but he checked “new revision of the master plan,” that’s incorrect as well so I would take that off.  Those are the changes.

Mr. John Klarl stated just if, working with Jeff real quickly, we want to make sure we have condition 7 down to where everyone understands the same thing.  Jeff, you’re looking at 7?

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder responded yes.

Mr. John Klarl stated it should read something like “add a note to the subject Site Plan that any occasional discharge of the pool water for maintenance repairs or winterization shall be” what do you want to add there because I’m going to talk about the pumper truck?

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder responded also we want to add percentage right?

Mr. Steven Kessler stated any discharge of 5% or less can go into the leech fields.

Mr. John Klarl responded why don’t we put after “occasional discharge of the pool water” we’ll put “5% or less?”  Then it would say “for maintenance repairs or winterization shall be allowed to be discharged…”

Mr. Steven Kessler stated and then any discharge above that amount would go into a tanker truck.  That’s all it needs to say.

Mr. John Klarl stated any amount greater than 5%.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated it can go to leech field after testing that no chemical content remains in the water, that’s got to remain as well.

Mr. John Klarl asked so Jeff “after satisfactory testing?”

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder responded yes.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated it just “satisfactory to the Town.”
Mr. John Klarl asked would this read okay Jeff “add a note to the subject Site Plan that any occasional discharge of the pool water, 5% or less, for maintenance repairs or winterization shall be discharged into leech fields after satisfactory testing and any pool water greater than 5% discharge shall be pumped into a tanker truck for safe disposal off site.”

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder responded right.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated after testing just add “by the Town.”

Mr. Ed Vergano stated “testing is satisfactory by the Town.”
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked can we break that down to two sentences?  I think it’ll read smoother if we do two.  What do you think?

Mr. John Klarl responded I agree.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’ll get two sentences out of that.

Mr. John Klarl stated I think we have a better understanding now.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we need to have the Resolution.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I made the motion.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that we do the addition of that condition 11, you’re saying right?  But, then we made some additional changes so again, we’re all straight on all the additional changes that have to be done. 

Mr. John Klarl stated it looks like we made changes to Resolution condition 7 and 11.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’re all comfortable with that so I’m going to call on the question. 

With all in favor saying "aye,” “no.”

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated then you’ll poll the Board.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked Mr. Daly; aye, Mr. Bernard; no, Ms. Taylor; aye, Mr. Bianchi; aye, Mr. Kessler; for the record now, since one individual in Town raised an issue about my membership at Hollowbrook being in conflict, which I disagree with, but just to avoid any appearance of any issues here, I will abstain from voting on this.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated Mr. Kessler abstains, Mr. Rothfeder; aye.  That will be 4:1:1, Resolution passes.

PB 10-06    c.
Public Hearing: Application of Sammy Musa Eljamal of Best Rent Properties for Amended Site Development Plan approval and for Tree Removal and Wetland Permits for the construction of a new access drive on the south side of the site and for a proposed 1,728 sq. ft. convenience store and a 1,200 sq. ft. addition to the car wash at the existing gas station/car wash located on the south west corner of Route 6 and the Cortlandt Town Center Access Drive as shown on a 1 page drawing entitled “Site Plan, Proposed Site Improvements” prepared by Bohler Engineering, P.C. latest revision dated August 24, 2009 (see prior PB 25-90 & 42-94).

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think for the record we need to point out – is there anybody here to represent this application?  This is fairly par for the course.  We’ve had a lot of difficulty getting the applicant appear for these hearings.  We, as a Board, decided that we would have staff send a letter to the applicant that his application will be considered abandoned unless we hear from him very shortly.
Mr. John Klarl stated I thought we said we were going to do, two-fold: we were going to adjourn to November and send a letter saying it would be abandoned if he doesn’t show.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded either he won’t be here in November or he will be here in November.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated right, and if not we’ll close the application.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated as Madame Chair said, I’d like to make a motion that we adjourn the public hearing to our November meeting and instruct staff to send a letter to the applicant telling him that this application will be considered null and void unless he appears at the November meeting.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the motion carries and hopefully we’ll hear from Mr. Eljamal at the next meeting.

Mr. John Klarl stated just by my count, Madame Chair, is I see the last time we actually saw someone appear here was October 6th, ’09.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated yes, it’s quite some time ago.  In fact, the new regs say that after two years you’re abandoned anyway.


*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS 
PB 30-91    a.
Undated letter (received by the Planning Board on September 21, 2011) from Erica Rampersad requesting Planning Board approval for a change of use from retail (Carquest Auto Parts Store) to health and social services for a proposed day care center located at 2064 East Main Street (Cortlandt Boulevard)

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there somebody here for this application?
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just for the record, at the work session on the 22nd, there was a memo that looked like this and in your package you got one that looks almost exactly the same but there’s some additional information in the later one and I marked it with a star that says “revised.”  There should be a revised one where the applicant gave some additional information.

Ms. Erica Rampersad stated at the address, I’m looking to combine – I currently have two group family daycares.  I’m looking for a commercial spot which is located on East Main Street.  The square footage is definitely suitable to combine both of my daycares that I currently have and we’re just looking to do a daycare center rather than a group family.  I checked with the New York State Family Services and as far as the location I’m actually looking to get approval for the outside – he has mapped it out for the play area.  Basically, what we’re looking for is to do the front area a fencing so it can be fenced off for the just the children to have a play area.  Everything else is approved by the State.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just a little background that this case is interesting because it’s also above the last case on the agenda.  Both this case and the next case are change of use.  This one has an approved Site Plan and the applicant’s not really proposing any exterior changes to the building, it’s just going from one use to another use which requires them to come to the Planning Board but it can be handled under ‘correspondence.’  I copied the old approved Site Plan when we sent the letter to you and you did discuss it briefly at the work session.  I know Mr. Foley -- some people are familiar with the location.  There was some concern about the traffic flow in and out but it is a change of use with really no changes proposed to the building other than maybe some signage and whatever you’re proposing for the play area in the front.

Ms. Debra Santucci stated this is my husband Dominic Santucci, we’re the owners of the 2064 East Main Street and we gave Erica Rampersad the authority to come before you for change of use.  It was formerly a retail space, as you had stated, and we’re proposing to put Mrs. Rampersad’s daycare center there.  Dom has some plans to show you.

Mr. Dominic Santucci stated I had Ed Jamahl do a quick Site Plan more or less revising what’s there showing some additional parking spaces that we have.  Shown in the front area and with a walkway in the back and some side parking which, the reason we didn’t have this earlier was because we had to get tractor trailers in there for the parts which is no longer – we don’t need any kind of heavy trucks or anything going up there now.  I’ll pass this around.  You guys can take a look at it.

Ms. Debra Santucci stated when we were putting the auto parts store and we owned the original and you guys made us make the driveway very wide because of the delivery which is no longer the business, that’s why the driveway was so wide and we didn’t have parking on the side, but we were told in the beginning that that was a possibility but they wanted that to be eliminated originally because the auto parts store would have tractor trailers coming in and out which was the case.  We owned the store and ran it for about eight years or so and then Carquest was there and they recently moved out so we don’t have any need for that kind of access.  We don’t have any big trucks coming in there anymore.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked on this shorter drawing we have you coming straight off Route 6 into the driveway, that’s what you’re proposing yes?

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded yes, it’s the same, nothing’s changed.  There’s nothing changed to the structure or anything it just shows some additional parking along the side which the driveway is very wide and the reason we did it because of the tractor trailers.  We don’t need those anymore.  There’s some additional parking in the garage is also they're really four-car garages, you can almost get four cars in there but Ed just showed two.  There should be plenty of space.  I think you show 17 spaces.  The area in the front, that’s the max, I don’t know if she needs that much room.  It depends what the State allows or what they need.  That could be cut down also.  Let me just make, because I talked (inaudible) about it, there’s a big wall there, I don’t know if you drove by, there’s a big masonry wall about four feet wide that the state put in and it goes from four feet in some places six feet.  This here would be above that so we would step that back with a fence, six foot fence or five foot fence or four foot or whatever, and then shrubs around there.  It’s completely safe.  It’s very high.  It isn’t like a car could run up there or run into it or anything like that.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked you’re saying the outdoor recreation area starts four feet above the road?
Mr. Dominic Santucci responded even higher than that.  It has a wall, it’s got to be four feet wide, the State put in.  They’d have to be a little leveling out and some walkways, some fencing, some shrubs around it and possibly an entrance from the inside to come out to the front.  Again, she has to meet with…

Ms. Erica Rampersad stated I checked with the State already.  They said it was fine as far as the square footage of the outside play area.  There’s no particular size.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked I want to be clear that I’m understanding, you want to put another four foot fencing on top of the four foot…

Ms. Debra Santucci responded it’s a wall.

Mr. Dominic Santucci stated there’s a big wall there.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’m just saying, the wall runs along the boulevard this way, you want to put another four feet of fencing on top of that.

Ms. Debra Santucci responded the wall is here, wide, and between the wall and the building is all grass.  It sort of slopes down to the wall so we would level it, make it up higher, and put a fence there so that it would be further shielded from the road.

Mr. Dominic Santucci stated the fencing hasn’t been determined what kind of fencing.  It could be a chain link fencing but it has to have something to protect the kids from running off and that would be also set back because it could be set back almost two to three or four feet back from that wall. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’m not feeling it.  We might want to do a site visit for two reasons: I think some of us are having difficulty visual – I’m a very visual.  I need to see things and then I know.  I think a few of us are having difficulty trying to picture – I understand that you want to level the slope and make that even but I’m not quite certain how all this is going to look.  In fact, I would love to have our Architectural Review Committee kind of weigh in on how that would look.  We’re trying to beautify Cortlandt Boulevard and what we don’t want is to have something that is terribly imposing drawing too much attention to itself.

Mr. Dominic Santucci stated it would hide a lot of the building, it kind of sticks up now, it would kind of hide a lot of the front of the building.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated yes, but sometimes fencing itself becomes a distraction, you know what I’m saying?  So, if we can see what you’re talking about it may be easier for us to work with you on this and certainly…

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded when you go out to visualize, don’t visualize the whole thing being fenced in.  We don’t know exactly what the smaller area that we would need.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked so you’re just going to take a portion of the…

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded it could be a portion of it, it could be a closer area, maybe we just need a 10 foot area close to the – I gave you the max of the property that I have which I don’t think we need even close to that area.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated one thing that I would suggest maybe is I know Mr. Santucci that you just had that plan made up.  Maybe we can get every member their own plan and maybe you could talk to some fence people and maybe give us a catalog cut or some idea of what a fence might look like.  It doesn’t have to be the final one.  You could just give some options and then that’ll give the Board something to react to at their site inspection.

Ms. Debra Santucci asked our question would be, besides that I guess what you would like to maybe see, that would be one issue and the other thing would be what we would feel that would be a safety aspect also for children and keep in mind there would be no fixed playground because we know that is not allowed in the front of anything.  It would be some smaller, movable things.  It wouldn’t be a playground.  That can’t happen.  We’ve already discussed that with Chris and with Ken.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated you’re not supposed to have playgrounds in the front yard so this would be those smaller plastic slides and some cars that they can push around and stuff…
Ms. Debra Santucci stated I think it certainly is something that is needed in today’s day and age.  It certainly is something that is needed.  We don’t have a tenant there and she doesn’t have a location and we’d like to try to work with you.  What would you think that you would want to see as far as that would be concerned?  If you have any ideas so we can take a lead from what you might be thinking?  Any thoughts on that?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded I think what we need to do is look at it and then we can probably have a few ideas and/or have our Architectural Review Committee kind of take a look at your drawings and maybe offer some suggestions about how to make the best, safest site for the children at the same time not be something that’s like you drive by…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think the Planning Board likes, I know it’s hard, but I think the Planning Board would like to maybe to react to a couple of things that you provide them rather than them telling you what to do.

Ms. Debra Santucci stated my thought, just off the top of my head, we are in the building business and we do a lot of things to make a residence esthetically pleasing to a buyer, if it was myself thinking about Cortlandt Boulevard, I am a resident here I don’t just have a business here.  I’ve lived here for 30 years.  My feeling would be, and what I would want to see, and I don’t know how you would feel about it, is some sort of a fence that basically from the road you might not see because it would be all shrubs and you would see greenery and that might be something that the Board might be happy with and it would be greenery.  Where the fence might be something that you don’t even see from the road and green on a boulevard is a nice thing.  Maybe you would think in terms of that.
Mr. Dominic Santucci stated we could also lower the grade so it wouldn’t stick up so high.  Like I said, we just need a little area.  There is no other area to put it.

Mr. Ed Vergano asked how big of an area do you need?

Ms. Erica Rampersad responded no particular space, no square footage at all.

Mr. Ed Vergano asked in the back it doesn’t work at all, you need all that parking space.

Ms. Erica Rampersad responded it’s all parking.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated and you need it all.

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded we would have to take up some of the parking to put something in the back.  Something could come up in the front, even like, I don’t know, we really need to come up with some square footage and I don’t know exactly what the State wants.  If they wanted a 10’ x 10’ area or an 8’ x 10’.  That shouldn’t be too much – because if they’re looking for a 30’ x 50’ area then...We’d have to just lay something out in a small area there.  We’d like to get this thing looking good because we do not want an empty building on Route 6 again.  We’ve got plenty of those.  If we could work something out to make this work.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated why don’t you follow what Mr. Kehoe’s suggestion and that is to put on paper a couple of things that we can look at and that we can pass along for the Board and the other Committee to look at and see what gels for us in terms of the way you propose things.

Mr. Dominic Santucci responded she’s going to meet with the State and they have to come in for preliminary inspection and they’re going to tell us more or less what has to be done and then we’re going to go from there and we can get you some different sketches or different ideas of fencing with some shrubs around it and you’ll see what it looks like.  Of course, when you go out there you’ll get a better view.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the schedule would be the deadline for the November meeting is October 19th.  If you could talk to the State and maybe get some ideas, if not that’s fine, then the work session that the Planning Board holds is October 27th, so that’s another opportunity and typically the site inspection would be Sunday the 30th.  

Ms. Debra Santucci asked you won’t be going out until the 30th?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded we usually go out the Sunday before the next meeting.  That’s the latest possible time they could see it.  That doesn’t give them an opportunity to really react to it to the prior.

Ms. Debra Santucci asked in other words, would you like to have a sketch in your hand when you go out there?  Is that what you’re looking for?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes, at the latest.

Ms. Debra Santucci asked we can get that to you some time before the 30th so you have that or does it have to be the night before the 19th?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded that’s what I was telling you.  The 19th would be perfect because that would get mailed to them then they meet on the 27th at a work session to prepare for the November meeting, that would be another option for them to have it…

Ms. Debra Santucci asked but I bring that in to you if it was the 27th, between the 19th and the 27th I just deliver it to you?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.  I’ll get it to them at the work session.

Ms. Debra Santucci asked so the plan is to get a couple of sketches so that the Board has it in their hand to go out there.

Mr. Dominic Santucci asked wouldn’t it be better after we meet with the State.


Ms. Debra Santucci responded no, the State doesn’t have any requirement and it takes – Ms. Rampersad has applied to the State and if they take a long time to come – did you apply about a month ago?

Ms. Erica Rampersad responded yes, they have a shortage of inspectors for how many counties, I think it’s only like four of them.  It could take months to get an inspector to come out to do a preliminary.  They said “just go buy the books and look at…” 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I guess they’re leaving it squarely on your shoulders at this point.

Ms. Erica Rampersad responded yes, and I speak directly to the licensor. 

Ms. Debra Santucci stated we’ll get you something to look at.  Thank you very much.

Mr. John Bernard stated Madame Chairwoman I move that we refer this back to staff and schedule a site visit for the 30th of October.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
NEW BUSINESS 
PB 9-11      a.
Application of Tracy Cong and Jan Orlando for Site Development Plan Approval for a change of use from a retail use to a personal services use (hair salon) for the former Lakeland Sleep Shop building located at 2081 East Main Street (Cortlandt Boulevard) as shown on a drawing entitled “Main Street” prepared by John A. Lentini, R.A. dated July 31, 2011 (see prior PB’s 84 & 165)

Mr. John Lentini stated I’m always last and I don’t want to overstay our welcome here but I just want to briefly explain what we’re doing.  Tracy Cong and Jan Orlando are here already.  Tracy has acquired this building and they want to put a hair salon in for all ages, for all sexes, for all nationalities.  They’re trying to accommodate as much as possible and affordable.  Sleepy’s bedroom furniture store that was there before wasn’t finished.  It was a block building from the outside, the inside was unfinished block and there was a mezzanine.  Their plans are to modernize it and finish it and put mirrors up.  Their plumbing has to go in and they’re improving the handicap facilities.  Essentially, we’re really doing a good job on this building.  As a result of it being a change of use though, I understand we don’t have our Planning Board approval for this, the two other members…
Mr. Chris Kehoe responded the issue would be if there was an approved Site Plan – I think the case number is from the early ‘70s so even if I could have found the Site Plan, which I can’t find, it’s almost 40 years old.  You’re a little different than the last case in that we’re sort of giving you the finalized, the Site Plan, even though your change of use isn’t that much different than we just discussed because you’re not proposing many changes to the site at all.  You’re going to fix up the outside of the building and do some landscaping.  

Mr. John Lentini responded yes.

Mr. Chris Kehoe continued pretty much, it’s not that complicated of an application, the building exists, it’s the old Lakeland Sleep Shop.  How long has it been vacant?  It has been vacant for quite some time, hasn’t it?

Mr. John Lentini responded it was under a year it’s been vacant.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked we’ll have to review this.  As I said, it won’t be that complicated.  You do have a sketch elevation.  We might want some more details about the elevation.  Can you just explain – you’re stuccoing it?

Mr. John Lentini responded I haven’t gotten too much involved in the design.  We’re trying to evolve with this.  Right now we want to get rid of that block and the pink and put up a more earth tone color.  We were sitting here trying to determine a name and we came up sort of unofficial “Cortlandt Cuts and Color.”  We have our application as “Main Street” but it was really not what we intended.  This is all brand new and we’re trying to kind of fast track it a little bit.  I’m trying to make it a symbol of Cortlandt and it’s going to be…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated along the lines of fast tracking, not necessarily fast tracking, but we’re going to be like one block up the street on Sunday the 30th, we might as well take a look at it on that same day.

Mr. John Lentini responded of the items that come up incidentally, I’m working for the Villa at the Woods and there was a lighting problem so I bought lighting meters to actually find out what the light flows are.  I discovered with all their lights off they get enough light from Route 6 to actually satisfy parking.  Across the street, the light comes on to our site.  I imagine one of the things that you’ll be looking at, and we want to be sensitive to, is there are residents behind us.  I’m not certain if there’s ever been a history of complaints but I, personally, will try to reach out to them to see if there was anything – if they had a problem within the past…we’re not going to have big trucks, they may have had problems with unloading mattresses and stuff.  We don’t have the same loading.  A review of the existing building Code would put this as a B use as opposed to an M use and for many of the items it’s a lot less of a concern.  There’s a lot less of an impact on the site as opposed to going from B to M which would be a little worse.  We’re hopefully going to have more people than Sleepy’s did.  We’re going to have to accommodate more people but other than that, this is all there is to it that we’re trying to present to you and we we’ll respond to any of the Board’s concerns.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think the site – you’d go to the other one first?  So, they probably would be out here about 9:30, 10:00 in the morning on Sunday, October 30th.

Mr. John Lentini responded October 30th, okay.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked quick question, how many people do you think – how many customers would probably be coming in to your place at any given time?  How many could you service?

Mr. John Lentini responded we were a little ambitious creating a floor plan.  I sent it to you but we had many more seats than we’re ultimately going to end up with but I believe we’re going to have a couple of children stations, a half dozen, about a half dozen men and the balance that we could tolerate is women, and we feel that the women would be more.  When you come into the right, there will be a waiting room, an area with a glass partition so the parents could see if they’re getting their haircut.  We’re big on vision.  The mezzanine allows everybody to see everything and at the same time we could shift over and get a little privacy.  Altogether, could you commit to a number that you’re looking for?  About 15 haircutting stations and there may more chairs because they’ve got to move from getting their hair washed to a cutting chair to a drying chair.  There may be three chairs for one client at any one time.  With any luck they’ll have them all circulating but chances are that won’t be the case.  I believe we have enough parking.  We’ve added a handicap space in the front of the building where there’s grass and I’m thinking that perhaps you may not, listening to some of Mr. Bernard’s concerns and I share them, we might not want to take up the grass so we can eliminate that space and leave the site grass alone.  I imagine this is going to be referred to Engineering so I’m sure they’ll have something to say about that.  Otherwise, we seem to have enough to work with.  It’s a pretty nice site.  We have drainage, we host a sanitary and a storm water drain easement, if I’m correct and for that luxury we have our own drain that goes right out to the Town.
Mr. John Bernard asked John, you said this is a two-story building?

Mr. John Lentini responded it’s a one-story mezzanine.

Mr. John Bernard asked how much floor area does the mezzanine cover?

Mr. John Lentini responded the mezzanine covers about 1,000 feet.

Mr. John Bernard stated about a quarter of the…

Mr. John Lentini responded it’s open more than 50% to the floor below which allows it to stay as a mezzanine.  My interpretation of the Code is one means of egress is what we would need from that level but we need two means from the floor.  I believe it’s about 1,000 feet.  There’s a little tradeoff, we have mechanical space over the areas that were presently these antique bathrooms that a healthy person can’t use them and they’ve actually already managed to move the mechanical equipment away so above these bathrooms, we’re opening it up and putting dressing room and we’re increasing the area of the mezzanine a bit.  The part we’re increasing will be their private office to count the money.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked so you’re enhancing the bathrooms as well right?  

Mr. John Lentini responded one we’re actually keeping maybe for a museum item but it’s really small and then we’re making one rather large for all purpose handicap.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked you’re going to develop the architectural details a little bit more because we’d like the CAC to take a look at this as well.  I can’t tell from here how it’s going to look.  I can’t get a sense for it, the finishes or anything

Mr. John Lentini responded I’ll get the renderings for that.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this back to staff and set a site visit for the 30th of October.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
Mr. John Lentini stated thank you very much.



*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Peter Daly stated I move to adjourn.
So moved.



*



*



*
Next Meeting: TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 1, 2011

I, SYLVIE MADDALENA, a Transcriptionist for the Town of Cortlandt as a subcontractor, do hereby certify that the information provided in this document is an accurate representation of the Planning Board meeting minutes to the best of my ability.
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